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Ministerõs Letter 
 
Dear Friends, 

 

In this edition of The Record I am continuing a short series marking this yearõs 500th 

anniversary of the start of the Reformation. Last edition I wrote a brief article on Martin 

Luther and this time I turn my attention to John Calvin who came a generation  later.  

Thinking of Calvin makes me feel slightly dubious about a service that was held in our 

church this week. This was a special celebration of the life and work of Jane Austen on the 

200th anniversary of her death and it was a fine occasion. Several p eople came in Regency 

dress and the service included prayers written by Jane, hymns, appropriate music from the 

period, tributes, and a sermon. In my sermon I gave reasons why it was entirely right that a 

service in honour of Jane Austen should be held in a church ð and not just because she was 

a devout believer and the daughter of a clergyman.  

 

I am inclined to think that Calvin would not have approved, however. On the one hand, 

contrary to what some people might think, Calvin was an enthusiast for the art s. He was 

not a Philistine, and in my article below I will consider the reason why he endorsed the 

arts. It is not surprising therefore that Rembrandt, though he never joined a Calvinist or 

any other church, could flourish in the Dutch Calvinistic environm ent. Likewise it is not 

surprising that van Gogh came from a long line of Reformed ministers. Art has never had a 

problem in the Reformed tradition that flowed from John Calvin.  

 

Calvin, however, would have had problems with our service the other night ð not because 

he frowned on the arts but because he believed they should not feature in church. That 

was because of his strong belief in the sovereignty of God. For Calvin God was supremely 

Lord over all and in worship our focus should be entirely on him. Ar t in worship was a 

distraction. The purpose of worship was to so fix us on God that we might then go out and 

enjoy the world more fully ð but there was a separation between the two.  

So, although we did not actually read from Jane Austenõs works in the service, I think 

Calvin would have been unhappy with the secular song that was sung and the secular music 

that was played. For Calvin, all that is for elsewhere.  

 

I do not agree with Calvin. I think arts can have a place in worship. But his fundamental 

convict ions about the sovereignty of God and the worth of human endeavours such as the 

arts are sound and an important part of his legacy. They are reflected in the way our 

church is used: for worship and for concerts, and all to the glory of God.  

My God bless you in these Summer months, and keep any of you who are travelling safe.  

 

With best wishes,  

Lance  
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Report from Consistory  
 
Consistory met on the 12 th of June and the 3 rd of July.  
 
We welcomed the new elders in the meeting. Gillian Walker, Ingrid Sorensen, Jaap Maas 
and Pamela Woolley were ordained on May 28. Pastor Lance reflected on the diversity in 
the group and that we are existing for the good of the congregation.  
Jaap Maas was formerly appointed as Property Convener.  
 
Consistory was happy that Veronica Garcia Robles agreed to continue her position as Lay 
Assistant for another period.  Veronica does a lot of work in front of and behind the scenes 
regarding e.g. youth, 20 -30õs, the Taiz® services and worship. 
 
Membership matters  
We congratulated our elder Laura Elliott with her marriage to Remco Verhaaf on June 24 th. 
 
Following up on the discussion during the Consistory Retreat in March and the following 
Consistory meetings, it was agreed that a number of areas in church life could be more 
grounded in Consistory, to give broader base to support all the volunteers.  
 
Pastoral Care: a few areas were discussed: 
Á Visitation Committee: Lance, Mattia, Ingrid, Peggy will contribute to their work.  
Á Welcome to new people: we are looking into ways to make it easier for newcomers to 

get in contact with members of the congregation.  
Á 20-30õs group: Veronica supports the efforts of this group, Sarah and Mattia are involved 

(Sarah is the first point of contact).  
 

Community/Outreach : the goal is to give people a sense of belonging, not only on Sundays, 
but also during the week. The Sundays offers opportunities to reinforce this sense, because 
a lot of people are already in church. We are looking into ways to organise an activity after 
the service on a regular basis (church meeting, African choir, a lecture etc.). An 18- month 
calender was presented in which all the upcoming special services and events are listed and 
point persons identified.  
 
Consistory looked into the various upcoming eve nts:  
Á Football Fellowship on July 1: organised by Michael Blazey with support from Gillian and 

together with other church in Amsterdam.  
Á Church Barbecue on August 27: the idea of holding the barbecue together with the 

Wereldhuis met  approval. Annette from t he Wereldhuis offered their premises for the 
barbecue.  

Á September 30, Swap & Shop: an event to give people the opportunity to have good 
winter clothes. All are invited to donate, especially winter coats for women, men and 
children.  

Á November 17: Mulanje Mission Hospital Fundraising event.  
 
Fundraising will be reviewed in context with the Friends foundation. Reserves for the 
maintenance need to be beefed up. One of the means could be having more financial 
benefit from the ca 200.000 tourists who visit our chu rch per year.   
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Pastor Lance will be visiting Mulanje Mission Hospital in the first week of September. Rev 
David MacMillan will lead the congregation in worship on September 3.  
 
The next Consistory meeting will be held on September 11. Please speak to me or drop me 
a line if you have a matter for the agenda.  
 
Heleen Koning 
scriba@ercadam.nl 
 

 

From our Presbytery  

Christ Church, Bermuda Anniversary. 
 

The Church of Scotland Christ Church, is a gorgeous church with 3 entrances and beautiful 
stained-glass windows, founded in 1719 mainly by Scots who settled in this most remote 
island in the great Atlantic, in the Presbyterian tradition, and set in Warwick  Parish in the 
midst of Bermuda. This summer we revisited our sister church in Bermuda. Their Reverend 
Alistair Bennett, a fellow graduate of our pastor Dr. Lance Stone, has been preparing for 
their forthcoming 300 -year anniversary, therefore his hobby as mountain climber came in 
handy, to use his gear to go up and repaint the church tower. Ministers from Europe have 
come to take the service when their Minister is away on holiday or acting as interim 
Minister, such as our previous Minister John Cowie, David Arnott and Allan Garrity. Each 
service ends with the congregation singing:  
 
òGo now in peace. Never be afraid. 
God will go with you each hour of every day.  
Go now in faith, steadfast, strong and true.  
Know He will guide you in all you do.  
Go now in love, and show you believe.  
Reach out to others so all the world can see.  
God will be there watching from above.  
Go now in peace, in faith, and in loveõõ ,  
 
Which we experienced as wonderful & quite 
moving.  
 
Jolmer & Sjoukje Gerritse  
July, 2017 
 
Further information:  
http://www.christchurch.bm  

  

Photo provided by Jolmer & Sjoukje Gerritsma  

http://www.christchurch.bm/
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Outreach  Work: an overview  
 
Two years ago four committees started, focussing on different aspects of church life, one 
of which was the Outreach & Social Committee. At the beginning emphasis was given to 
the organisation of social events. The outreach part took o f f last year  after one  of the 
members of the committee, Gillian Walker, decided to focus on this aspect.  
 
The following pages will give you an overview of the activities so far, and the ones 
planned as well as some background articles.  
 
Activities in 2017 to date:  
V Two football tournaments were organised to meet refugees and people from other 

churches. Michael Blazey will look into how we can take this initiative further.  
V In May Lucy Correll and Gillian Walker had a h igh tea with r efugee ladies at the 

Wereldhuis. 
V We started an i nventory of what church members can do as individuals: see poster on 

notice board. To date I have had interest shown from a number of people, all 
inter ested in buddy work. There are also members of the congregation who have 
experience with volunteer work in other places, like Jan Paul van Mantgem  

V Several queries were received  from 
church members regarding donating 
clothing/household goods - which 
have been answered  

V The blankets from last years KnitIn 
were delivered to Riekerhaven.  

V A group of people from the ERC did 
a 10K walk during the Nacht van de 
Vluchtelingen June 16, an event 
organised by Vluchtelingenwerk to 
raise awareness about the situation 
of refugees and to raise money for 
their emergency relief fund. Team 
ERC was able to raise û1720. 

 
In the pipeline for Q 3 and 4 2017 :  
The ERC will start j oining forces with churches in Amsterdam Centrum to coordinate what 
the churches can offer with what is already on offer and what refugees still might need. 
Local council and Vluchtelingenwerk will be attached to this group of churches. Gillian 
Walker will  be guiding this. To be started up in September.  
 
On the 17th of September a church meeting will be held after the service. Rev Cor Ofman, 
coordinator of the Wereldhuis with which the ERC works together, will come and tell us 
more about the ir work. For more information about the Wereldhuis (World House) please 
see their website: wereldhuis.org . 
 
Refugee work will be brought under Community and Outreach work in the recent 
organisation of work done by Consistory  members.  

  

Blankets delivered at Riekerhaven by Gillian and Ingrid.  
Photo by Jens A.W. Sorensen 

file:///F:/wereldhuis.org
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Outreach:  
Getting to know Jan Paul van Mantgem 
 
Jan Paul van Mantgem, member of this congregation, and his wife Marjoke van Kamp lived 
in Passau, Bavaria (Germany) in 2015. It was the time Chancellor Angela Merkel said her 
famous words òWir schaffen dasó. In the little town of Passau about 5000 asylum seekers 
per day would arrive. The state was not prepared  and looked away, all help had to come 
from the police, and from a lot  of volunteers. People were given shelter in sports facilities . 
 
A central point in the coordination of the help was the village òVilshofenó, where a former 
disco rebuilt into a community center was the central point. The volunteers run an 
efficient progra m and Jean Paul was one of them. One of his tasks was to arrange health 
care for the ill. The asylum seekers came from Syria, Kurdish Iraq, Afghanistan, Albania 
etc. Everyone went to school to learn German, whether you were registered or not.  
 
The church also took part. The Deutsche Evangelische Kirche organized a òAsyl Caf®ó in 
Vilshofen where asylum seekers, refugees, volunteers etc met and practical help was 
established, ranging from help with homework, driving lessons, arranging housing etc. 
Marjoke is lawyer by profession, her expertise was very much in demand.  
 
About a year ago Jan-Paul and Marjoke came back to Holland, and Jan Paul asked himself, 
what can I do here? In the Netherlands the care for refugees/asylum seekers is well 
organised. He decided to help two men from Eritrea als a language coach and with their 
process of òinburgeringó (getting acquainted with the Dutch society). He does that in his 

Jan Paul van Mantgem is seen in this picture , in the middle , as part of the ERC team  
Photo by Jens A.W. Sorensen 
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Photo's by Heleen Koning 

home town Uithoorn.  
 
Jan-Paul points out the fact that less and less people get access to Europe, although there 
is enough space. òWe should not close our eyes for the situation and the part we as 
western countries play in these conflicts.ó  
 
In Jan-Paulõs opinion, although there are many volunteers, it makes sense to join forces as 
churches. Although the practical necessities are in order, it is always good to reach out to 
fellow human  beings. Some people are waiting here for seven years before their family can 
join them. It is up to us how we welcome the other into our lives. We could connect with 
sports, with music. Did you know that opera flourished in Syria? And why do we not invite  
more refugees in our churches? 
 
Jan-Paul was part of the ERC team that raised û1,720 for Vluchtelingen werk in the Walk for 
Refugees on the 16th of June finishing a 10K walk.  
 

 

Football Fellowship  
 
After a successful first Football Friendship tournament in March, linking footballers from 
the ERC and refugees to bond via the 
ògeneral language of footballó, a second 
edition was organised by Michael Blazey in 
July.  
 
Due to circumstances the turnout of 
refugees was quite low, however players 
from around 10 churches came together and 
had an inter -church tournament, followed 
by a barbecue co-ordinated by Gail Blazey.  
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A òswap and shop ó-event with refugees  
30 September  

 
In the mid -2000s, clothes swapping became very popular as a means of 
being more economically and ecologically careful. We are using this idea 
and taking it one step further in a new event we are organising in 
cooperation with the World House; a swap and shop at the change of the 
seasons. 
 
The event will take place on 30 September from 12:00 ð 15:00  at the 

church and offers you the opportunity to:  
Á clear out your closet in preparation for the new season  
Á swap for some items others have donated to freshen your wardrobe 
Á provide warm clothing for those in need  
Á meet and get to know refugees in an enjoyable context  
Á join in the preparations with others from the church  

 
What can you donate?    
Menõs, womenõs, and childrenõs clothing, shoes, and accessories in clean and good 
condition. Please do not donate used undergarments or socks ð new ones in packaging, 
however, are welcome.  
 
Where can you bring your donations?  
Simply bring your donations to church from beginning September. They can be given to 
Pamela Woolley or Sally Stone. 
 
Who will be invited?  
Everyone from the church is welcome, of course, as are your friends. The World House will 
use their network to invite refugees and other families and individuals who are here 
without papers or in need.  
 
What if you have nothing to donate?  
Please come along, anyway. Beyond 
material and practical help, many 
refugees are sorely in need of friendly 
conversation and to get to know people. 
We will have coffee, tea, and cake to 
encourage people to come and stay for 
a chat as well as a shop. This is a 
wonderful way to meet those new to 
our city and to make them feel 
welcome.  
 
How else can you be involved?  
Oh, so many ways: 
Á encourage friends and neighbours to 

donate 
Á join our set up party on 29 
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September in the evening  
Á bake a cake or make some sandwiches for 30 September 
Á come serve food on 30 September 
Á help out as a stylist ð assisting people to find the right clothing  
Á help out as a cashier on 30 September 
Á help clear up and get any clothing leftover after the event to a donation po int  

 
The more people we have involved, the better this event will be and the more we will be 
able benefit those in need and have fun together.  
 
If you want to get involved or if you have ideas for us, please contact Pamela Woolley 
(pw@pamela-woolley.com ). We look forward to hearing from you.  
 
 

 

Outreach: c ooking at The Kloof  
 
Every second Monday of the Month a team of volunteers of the ERC cooks for the guests of 
the Kloof. Four enthousiasts buy ingredients, cook a  meal for about 60 people and serve it.  
The ERCõs commitment started about five years ago as an outreach project , when one of 
our elders worked in the Kloof and started this bond of friendship.  
 
Tom Flanagan is co-
ordinating the ERC 
volunteers. If you have 
some time on a Monday, 
please contact Tom via 
email 
dekloof@ercadam.nl 
 
What is òthe Kloof ó? 
Everyone is welcome at 
De Kloof. This walk-in 
centre is located in an 
old building riddled with 
narrow corridors and bay 
windows, with something 
happening in every room. 
  
De Kloof is Amsterdam's oldest shelter for the homeless, originally founded by the C atholic 
society St Vincentius. It's situated in the basement of a listed building, a grand canal house 
on Kloveniersburgwal in the heart of the city. De Kloof is very reminiscent of a beehive, as 
the premises offer the intimacy of a well -furnished cellar, but it's always brimming with 
visitors from all corners of the city. At De Kloof, visitors can shower, exchange their 
clothes, have a cup of coffee and get something to eat. Above all, itõs a 
place to find some peace and quiet which allows the visitors to arrange 
their affairs with the help of a social worker.  
De Kloof is part of the Regenboog Groep. (source: website).  
  

Photo provided by Tom Flanagan 

mailto:pw@pamela-woolley.com
mailto:dekloof@ercadam.nl
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From Wikipedia:  

 
òA picnic is an 
excursion at which a 
meal is eaten outdoors 
(al fresco), ideally 
taking place in a scenic 
landscape such as a 
park, beside a lake, or 
with an interesting 
view and possibly at a 
public event such as 
before an open-air 
theatre performance, 
and usually in summer.  
 
Descriptions of picnics 
show that the idea of a 
meal that was jointly 
contributed and was 
enjoyed out -of-doors 
was essential to a 
picnic from the early 
19th century.  
Picnics are often 
family -oriented but can 
also be an intimate 
occasion between two 
people or a large get 
together such as 
company picnics and 
church picnics.  
 

Outdoor games or some other form of entertainment are common at large picnics. In 
established public parks, a picnic area generally includes picnic tables and possibly other 
items related to eating outdoors, such as built -in 
grills, water faucets, garbage containers, and 
restro oms. 
 
Some picnics are a potluck, an entertainment at 
which each person contributed some dish to a 
common table for all to share. When the picnic is 
not also a cookout, the food eaten is rarely hot, 
instead taking the form of deli sandwiches, finger 
food, fresh fruit, salad, cold meats and accompanied 
by chilled wine or champagne or soft drinks. ó 

  
A scene from last yearõs picnic       
Photo by Jens A.W. Sorensen 
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The Reformation ( II) 
The second in a three part series on the Reformation, begun 500 years ago this year, looks 
at John Calvin.  
 
In the last edition of The Record we considered Martin Luther whose actions on All Hallowõs 
Eve in 1517 in Wittenberg,  Germany, launched the Reform ation. From here our focus turns 
to France and to Picardy, about 60 miles North East of Paris, where John Calvin was born in 
1509.  
 
Trained as a lawyer, Calvin became an outspoken advocate 
of Lutherõs and other Protestant ideas and in those days of 
political turmoil and upheaval he was forced to travel 
through France, Switzerland and Italy to avoid arrest or 
persecution. In Basel, in Switzerland, in1536 Calvin 
published a slim volume entitled The Ins titutes of the 
Christian Religion, using his orderly, legal mind to lay out 
the Christian faith in a systematic fashion that Luther had 
never attempted. From Basel Calvinõs travels took him to 
Geneva (from which he was eventually expelled); and 
thence to Strasbourg, where he was greatly influenced by 
the Reformer Martin Bucer; before returning to Geneva in 
1541 where he remained until his death in 1561. There, in 
Geneva, he had his greatest influence, reforming the 
spiritual and political life of the city. In Geneva Calvin 
preached regularly (twice on Sunday and three times during 
the week), wrote commentaries on every book of the Bible 
apart from Revelation, and worked on expanding his Institutes of the Christian religion, 
eventually publishing a greatly en larged version in 1559 (in Latin) and 1560 (in French).   
 

So what was so special about Calvinõs theology? His ôbig ideaõ could be said to be the 
sovereignty of God, the absolute dominion of God over everything. Where Luther had 
stressed the importance of b eing put right with God by faith alone, Calvin emphasised the 
role of  Godõs grace in this, whereby we are entirely dependent upon the sovereign 
initiative and activity of God for receiving the gift of faith and therefore for our  salvation. 
This led him ð perhaps infamously ð to expound the doctrine of predestination, which 
eliminates free will in salvation, affirming that some are ôelectedõ by God to salvation and 
the rest to eternal damnation. This is all part of Calvinõs majestic vision of Godõs 
sovereignty and dominion over human affairs and such views were not unique to him ð 
indeed he would argue (rightly or wrongly) that they are found in Paul.  
 
Godõs sovereignty, however, leads on to another concern - to glorify God, and this has 
enormous consequences. After all, if God is sovereign over all then all of human life must 
bring him glory, and not just religion. This, in turn, gives rise to the idea of ôthe secularõ, 
whereby work, and art and science and all of lifeõs activities can glorify God the Creator. 
This is a great affirmation of all of life and a prompting to excellence and to the full 
release of human potential. This is what might be called a ôworldly spiritualityõ. 
So what of Calvinõs legacy? In addition to the above, his fully developed Institutes of the 
Christian Religion, beautifully and systematically crafted, has been a key theological text, 
especially in the Reformed tradition that flows from Calvin. In Scotland and the Church of 

John Calvin, portrait by Konrad Meyer, 
19th century.  
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Scotland Calvinõs influence was brought to bear through John Knox who spent time with 
him in Geneva. In the Netherlands  Calvinõs theology was deeply influential, inspiring an 
extensive rollcall of Calvinist theologians including Abraham Kuyper, prime minister at the 
beginning of last century, founder of the Free U niversity of Amsterdam and of the 
Gereformeerde Kerk.  
 
As a Church of Scotland in Amsterdam we therefore have double cause to honour John 
Calvin!  
 
Lance Stone 
 
 

 

Reformation Celebration  activities  
At the Begijnhof  
To commemorate the start of the Reformation 500 years ago this year a gather ing is 
planned in our church for Sunday October 22nd, from 14.30 ð 16.00 hrs. We are hoping to 
bring together members of our church, members of the Begijnhofkapel across the yard, and 
residents of the Begijnhof. There will be 
brief presentations of the history of the 
Chapel, the Church and the Community 
followed by refreshments. Do come 
along for this gathering of all who are 
located in the Begijnhof.  

 
And in Utrecht  
Thursday October 5 the annual H4H 
excursion wil l take place. Members of 
the four congregations around het Spui 
remember 500 years of Reformation by 
visiting Utrecht, a.o. an exhibition in the 
Catharijne Convent. The group will 
travel together by bus  
 
If you want more information, please 
send an email to the scriba  or get a 
pamphlet in the vestibule or notice 
board.   
 

  


